
88 BulletinBulletinthth
DistrictDistrict

I N  T H I S  I S S U EI N  T H I S  I S S U E
  *  A D V O C A C Y  D A Y
  *  U B  S I G N I N G  D A Y

*  N O M I N A T I O N S  N O T I C E



2   Summer 2024



Summer 2024    3

Eighth District Dental Society 
of the State of New York

3831 Harlem Road, Buffalo, NY 14215
 (716) 995-6300     FAX (716) 995-6305

American Dental Association - 800-621-8099
New York State Dental Assoc - 800-255-2100

EDITORIAL STAFF
Kevin Hanley, Editor   716-523-9060
John D. Craig, PhD, Assoc. Editor   716-995-6300
Kari Hicks, Assoc. Editor   716-995-6300

2024 OFFICERS  
Robert Bochiechio     President
Joseph Rumfola        President-Elect
Michael Ehlers          Vice President
Jennifer Frustino      Secretary
Joseph Modica          Treasurer

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
John D. Craig, PhD           

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

Member Publication
American Association of Dental Editors

The Bulletin of the Eighth District Dental Society (USPS 909-
900) is published four times a year by the Eighth District
Dental Society for its members. Unless officially adopted by the
Eighth District Dental Society and so indicated, opinions
expressed in this publication are not necessarily the views of
the association. Address all communications pertaining to this
Bulletin to the Editor, Eighth District Dental Society, 3831
Harlem Road, Buffalo, New York 14215.

The Dental Society is organized for the purpose of encouraging
improvement of the health of the public, to promote the art
and science of dentistry, and to represent the interests of the
members of the profession and the public which it serves.

BULLETIN
8th District

Volume 60, No 2, Summer 2024

Kevin Apolito
Marcelo Araujo
David Ball
Frank Barnashuk
Mark Barone 
Robert Bochiechio
Dominic Colarusso
Evan Conley
Joseph Craddock
Peter Davidow 
Brendan Dowd
Michael Ehlers
Jennifer Frustino
Joseph Gambacorta 
Martin Gorkiewicz

Kevin Hanley
Mohammed Harb
Nicole Hinchy
James Hoddick
Alicia Hulme
Joshua Hutter
Elizabeth Kapral
Tyler Laurel
Andew Lawson
John Lazarus 
Ronald Lowe 
Timothy Mahoney
Hannah Marchese
Raymond Miller

Julie Mills
Joseph Modica
Nicole Piscatelli
Ashleigh Robinson
Joseph Rumfola
Joseph Salamon
Eugene Sibick
Alex Sikora
Frank Sindoni
Susan Soja
John Tibbetts
Jacinta Tracy
Alyssa Tzetzo
Karleigh Volk

From The Editor

Content
From The Editor
From The President
Executive Director's Notes
Risk Management Seminar
UB Signing Day
Cannabis In The Dental Setting
Dr. Marshall Fagin Spring Lecture
Advocacy Day
Trustee’s Corner
Calendar
EDDS Installation Dinner
Nominations Notice for Members

3
5
7
8
8

10
13
13
16
18
21
23

In 2003, Dr. Sherry Albert, then
editor of the New York State Dental
Journal, retired after a distinguished
career as its editor. The New York
State Dental Association advertised
for a new editor to replace the retiring
editor. Since I had been editor of our
bulletin from 1989 to 2001, and an
associate editor since 2002, I thought 
it would be a great idea to apply. There were at least six
other candidates, if I remember correctly, so the
competition was stiff. 

I traveled to Albany for an interview. It was a difficult
interview and I thought I blew it. Several days later, I
received a call from Albany with the news I had not been
selected as the editor. However, I was the second choice
and NYSDA decided to create an associate editor’s
position to work under the editor. The editor NYSDA chose
was Dr. Elliott Moskowitz. Elliott would be the editor for
five years, after which he would turn the reins of the
editorship to me. This was also something new at NYSDA. 

Continued on Page 3
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From The Editor
Continued from Page 2

Historically, the editor of the NYSDJ was not term limited. The editors served until they wanted to retire from this
duty. 

Over those five years, Elliott and I grew very close. He was my mentor at the Journal and taught me at so much
about being an editor. I thought I knew a lot about being an editor, having been one for so many years previously.
I found out I didn’t know what I didn’t know. And that was a lot. But Elliott was patient with me and guided me so I
could take over when he retired from the position. Elliott served as the Journal’s editor from January 2004 to
December 2008 when he was term-limited out. I took over in January 2009.

I served as the Journal’s editor until December 2016, when I handed the duties over the Dr. Chet Gary. It was a
terrific eight years as editor. I enjoyed every minute of it. But I did realize what Elliott must have felt when I
followed him as editor. It is a bittersweet moment. You look back at everything you were able to accomplish but
think about all you didn’t. I understand the need for term limits, but when they become personal, it’s a little hard to
take.

However, this did not end my friendship with Elliott. We were both members of the American Association of Dental
Editors and Journalists, so we would get together every year at the ADA meeting when the AADEJ would holds its
annual meeting as well. Elliott was always positive during these meetings and we would always go out to dinner
together. Elliott always treated. I tried to pick up the check many times but he always said no. He was a very
caring and generous person. His generosity was so great, the Orthodontic Clinic at NYU is named the Dr. Elliott
M. Moskowitz Orthodontic Wing in recognition of the $1.2 million donation he made to the Orthodontic Department
at NYU College of Dentistry in 2012. This donation allowed the Department of Orthodontics to upgrade their clinic
and bring it into the 21st century. 

Elliott passed away on March 25 this year. His loss to the orthodontic profession is great. He was well respected
in the orthodontic community, well published, and ended his career as editor of Seminars in Orthodontics, a
quarterly orthodontic journal. My personal loss is great. I heard about Elliott’s passing when Mary Stoll, the
managing editor of the NYSDJ, emailed me with the sad news. Mary is another close friend I made when I was
editor of the Journal, and she is the best. Just ask Dr. Gary. 

Thank you, Elliott, for everything you did for me. Know you have touched many lives in a positive way. I will miss
you very much. Safe travels and I will see you on the other side. But not for a long time, I hope!

Dr. Melissa Fallon
Dr. Ye Lin
Dr. Ariyan Ravangard
Dr. Amanda Torsney

New Members
Dr. Gabrielle Leo
Dr. Samargandi Azhar
Dr. Melissa Balk-Elliott
Dr. Andrew Hietanen

Dr. Caleb Holmes

Volunteers Needed
The Dental office at Good Neighbors is in need of

volunteer dentists and dental assistants to
provide free dental care to the people of WNY.
Please call 716-856-2400 to volunteer at their

location (175 Jefferson Ave, Buffalo, NY 14210). 

The Dental Office operates:
Wednesday from 8:30 am - 11:00 am 

and Friday from 1:30 pm - 4:30 pm
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From The President
Colleagues,

As the seasons change and spring emerges from winter, we look forward to nature’s new
beginning. Warmer temperatures have us all looking towards the future with hopefulness
and anticipation.

Before we begin with what is new, I would like to thank Dr. Craig, Kari and Dana for all the
hard work organizing the Presidents Reception which began our year. Along with our host
Dr. Jim Hoddick and our generous sponsors they put together a wonderful evening.

In March we held our all-day continuing education program, but with a new twist. With the generous funding from
the Metropolitan Study Club forwarded to us through the efforts of Dr. Marshall Fagin, we inaugurated the First
Annual Marshall Fagin Lecture. We are very grateful to Dr. Fagin for his steadfast support.

With all that is new this spring, the City of Buffalo is getting a new water fluoridation system. The latest update
from the Water Department states that the installation is proceeding on schedule and full implementation is
expected at the end of summer. We have been fighting for this for a long time and are pleased that Buffalo will
finally have the health benefits of Fluoridated water again.

Another new change this spring brings a change to the bylaws of the Eighth District Foundation Bylaws which
adds the At-large councilors of the Eighth District Executive Council to the Foundation Council and allows for the
meetings of the two groups to be combined into one meeting. These changes strengthen the Foundation Board
and allow for more efficient use of meetings. Our May meeting will be the first with the combined agenda,
hopefully with a smooth integration of the two groups.

Moving forward the members of the Executive Council are preparing for the NYSDA House of Delegates meeting
in May at Turning Stone Casino. We will be forwarding a resolution asking the ADA to work at the national level
to put together an informational video program to educate young people about the opportunities in the fields of
Dental Hygiene, Dental Assisting and Dental Laboratory Technology. We hope that this effort will aid the
profession with the shortage of qualified workforce shortages.

We also look forward to our annual Golf Tournament and CE program which will be held at Diamond Hawk Golf
Course in June. Please come join us for a day of education and fun.

Yours in partnership,

Bob

Follow us on Facebook
https://www.facebook.com/8thdistrictdental

https://www.facebook.com/8thdistrictdental
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By John D. Craig, PhD

As we head into the summer, there are a host of things that are happening within our
tripartite organization and local society. Here are the ones we need to keep an eye on, in
my view:

ADA Membership Model – Starting in 2025, the ADA will partner with five pilot states to
test case new membership ideas. In theory, it appears to be a more “menu driven” model

Executive Director's Note

with tiered levels of support and benefits depending on your level, experience or years as a member, so to speak.
New Dentists, Life Member, and a mid-level designation theme will determine what base membership dues will
look like, as well as a series of specific driven services targeting within those tiers. While tier level programs have
been around for decades in dues-based member systems, how this one plays out will be critical for keeping and
mentoring new dentists to join in and providing consistent & important values to all members.

Transition of New Digital Platforms – Our EDDS website is supported by an ADA platform called Sitefinity and
is transitioning to a newer platform to support the upcoming Fontiva/Salesforce member database that is replacing
Aptify. The change is necessary for a variety of reasons, but carries a shift in how work is done and membership
outreach is supported. The digital shift is becoming more critical in supporting new models of communication and
engagement. The ADA App, launched almost two-years ago, was the start of the trend to uptick our digital
footprint for members.

New Dentist Engagement in Membership and Programming – Each state of the tripartite has or will
experience the “cliff” in the membership cycle. Some states have already experienced that cliff and are attracting
or hoping to attract new and younger members to join and stay active to keep their Society viable. New York
State, and more importantly, our District will be approaching that cliff by 2028-29, when many of our life members
will be retired and perhaps not as actively engaged in programming or services. The theme “celebrating our past,
while embracing our future” is critical.

Social Events vs Continuing Education Workshops/Seminars – Since the pandemic, programs of outreach in
terms of in-person CE or engagement events are significantly down in terms of participation levels. Prior to the
pandemic, on average we would host 28-30 programs a year, and impact 700-825 members. Last year, even after
the post-pandemic start-up was well underway, our annual impact is only 60-65% of those totals. This change in
terms of support and non-dues revenue generation impacts our fiscal bottom line.

Endorsement Support and Sponsorship – Membership organizations have long been impacted by
sponsorships and the endorsement of products and services. That funding can be the life blood in the ability to
continue to support events and programming. While the number of local endorsed products is relatively down to
one major entity in our Society, it remains our most profitable model for the last 20+ years. Fortress, through
Walsh Duffield, has provided this District with the ability to keep membership costs unchanged for 15-20 years,
while allowing to us expand and maintain services. If you are not using Fortress for malpractice insurance support,
but can, I highly encourage you to consider a change. We realize not all practicing members can make this
change because of your employer’s malpractice coverage for operations. But, if you are able to, you should
seriously consider it.

If you have question, concerns or issues to resolve, and we can help, we are here to assist you and your staff.
Contact me at jcraig@8ddsny.org or call 716-995-6300.

mailto:jcraig@8ddsny.org
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Risk management 
Our thanks to Dr. Michael Ragan, as well as Fortress
Insurance, for taking time to support our members and UB
Dental students last month here in Buffalo! 

We have had Dr. Ragan come in from Florida the last several
years to present Patient Safety and Risk Management for the
Dental Practice to our members and their staff. Those who
complete the lecture are able to identify common dental
malpractice risks, understand how to adapt office policies and
procedures to mitigate exposure to identified risks in the
practice, as well as implement strategies with professional
teams and referral networks to encourage patient safety and
reduce risk. Current Fortress policy holders will also earn a
10% premium credit for the next three policy periods.

Special thanks also goes out to Christine Garvelli at Walsh
Duffield Insurance for her continued support of this program.

ADA Sign-Up Day & Class Yearbook Handout
The Eighth District, along with the New York State Dental Association and the American Dental Association, made their
way over to The Steer Restaurant in Buffalo to allow UB Dental School graduates a chance to collect their yearbooks
and transfer their ASDA membership over to an ADA membership during "Sign-Up Day".

We want to ensure dental graduates have the vital resources available to them, and the ADA offers 18 months of
membership at no cost! The remainder of 2024 and the entire calendar year for 2025 is complimentary to each of them
while they are in a residency in NYS.
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dr. marshall Fagin spring lecture
The first Dr. Marshall Fagin Spring Lecture took place in
March at Salvatore’s. More than 45 in attendance
listened to Dr. Tim Bizga present “Diamonds & Pearls Are
A Practice’s Best Friend” in the morning, and “Embrace
The Change” in the afternoon.

As always, we want to thank our vendors who make these
all-day seminars possible:

                Bisco                                          Premier
                 DDS Match                              Shofu
                 Fortress Insurance               Smile Source
                 GC America                             Ultradent
                 Genesee Regional Bank     Vital Dental Labs
                 Ivoclar                                       Walsh Duffield
                 Kettenbach                              Zest

On March 19-20, Dr. Ray Miller and Dr. Brendan Dowd traveled to Albany to participate in NYSDA Advocacy
Day as representatives of the EDDS. They were joined by sponsors Matthew Feldman, Esq. and Al Anthony
Mercado, Esq., partners at Feldman Kieffer, LLP, longtime supporters of the Eighth District and NYSDA.
   
Dr. Dowd and Dr. Miller spoke to legislators about key topics impacting district members including Medicaid
reimbursement rates, non-covered services, and medical loss ratio.  NYSDA Advocacy Day provides key
opportunities to advance dentistry in New York State though education, advocacy, and meetings with
legislators and other stakeholders.

Advocacy day
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A Letter from the ADA Trustee to NYSDA Components
It’s hard to believe we are in the spring season of the 2024 year already.
Besides a couple of interesting snow episodes around the country, it ended
up being a mild winter. I hope everyone made it through relatively
unscathed as we approach the warmer weather. My best to all of you and
your families.

The ADA is hard at work as we speak. The year 2024 has been termed the
“implementation” year due to all the changes that are being incorporated.
Year 2025 has been labeled the “growth” year because of the anticipation
of seeing the benefits from the previous three years of agreed upon
changes at the American Dental Association.

The new operational platform, Sales Force/Fonteva, will go live July 7th,
2024. There has been an extensive amount of testing over the past year by   
the ADA IT team to prepare the organization for the new system and its applications. Specific training has
begun in April and will continue as the system is implemented. As you know, this will replace our current
association management system, Aptify, and will be used in support of the entire tripartite. The Customer
Relations portion of the system will help us improve specialized communication with each of our members.
Instead of generalized, mass emails to all members at periodic, pre-ordained intervals, this system will
target each member with specific interests to that member. In other words, help our members succeed,
instead of annoying them. I am very excited we are replacing the outdated Aptify system with
Salesforce/Fonteva. All our members will start seeing the benefits of this exceptional operational platform by
the end of the summer.

The new Membership Pilot Program had the finishing touches put on it at the end of March. Currently, there
are five states participating in the pilot beginning in January 2025. The program is looking toward potentially
incentivizing and customizing membership to facilitate joining and keeping monthly payments to continue
ongoing membership. Times have changed in membership financial protocols and the ADA needs to change
with them. Discussions will take place at the ADA House of Delegate meeting in October of 2025 after
information and data has been collected from the pilot program. 

ADA Dentist and Student Lobby Day took place in Washington, DC from April 7th through April 9th. A new
attendance record, which included approximately 335 dentists and over 700 students, gathered at the
Capitol to explain the positions the dental profession feel is critical to take care of our patients the best way
possible. Issues including the Dental and Optometric Care Access Act, specific student debt issues and
particular workforce items, including reauthorizing the Action for Dental Health Act of 2023, were discussed
in congressional offices to stress the oral health and overall health of the citizens of America. Thank you to
all the dentists and students who attended this very important event. Please make sure you share this
information with our fellow colleagues and students who were unable to participate. The more information
that is transferred, the more knowledgeable all of us are on the critical issues dentistry faces today.

I am thrilled to announce the ADA will be expanding its footprint in the financial ancillary services area. It has
Continued on Page 17
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Continued from Page 16

been decided to take part in the credit union arena. The ADA already participates in other financial services
for members, including different forms of disability and life insurance plans, but this will be our first venture
with a credit union. This will give our members a chance to borrow funds from a pooled source of deposits
at a lower interest rate. The goal is to offer a package by the middle of 2025. Stay tuned for further details.
This is a great example of your ADA hard at work and thinking outside the box to offer tangible benefits for
our members.
           
As many of you know, there has been several different states around the country working on Medical Loss
Ratio legislation, specifically tied to dental insurance. Because of laws implemented through the Affordable
Care Act, all medical insurance companies are required to spend a certain percentage of their premiums on
patient care and quality measures. This is not true with dental insurances for dental services.
Massachusetts set the bar at the end of 2022 with establishing a Dental Loss Ratio of 83% through a state
ballot initiative. Since then, state societies have been working to achieve similar results.

A large percentage of states do not offer ballot initiatives, and legislation is the only pathway. Concurrently,
ballot efforts are extremely expensive. In November of 2023, the ADA agreed to a National Coalition of
Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) initiative with the National Association of Dental Providers (NADP). The
model included public transparency of dental insurance company financials, setting of a specific DLR being
placed on dental plans that are repeatedly below one standard deviation below the average of all the plans
in the state, and a rebate to patients when the dental insurers have DLRs below what has been set for
them.

That percentage will be calculated from existing DLRs of current dental insurance companies in each state.
This model can be used as a starting point for negotiations within each state. The New York State Dental
Association is currently supporting sponsored legislation in the state legislature promoting all the
aforementioned initiatives with a DLR of 82%. Both of our sponsors, Senator Neil Breslin and
Assemblyman David Weprin, are chairs of their perspective NYS insurance committees and members of
the executive committee of NCOIL. 
            
I wish all of you a pleasant summer season and I will be in touch with another installment of the Trustees’
Corner at the end of September.
 
Sincerely, Brendan

Brendan Dowd DDS
ADA Trustee, Second District  
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CALENDAR of events
July 2024 August 2024June 2024

Monday, June 17
Golf Outing & CE
8am, Diamond Hawk GC

Wednesday, June 19
Juneteenth Holiday
Office Closed

Saturday, June 22
Shred Day
10am, Eighth District Office

Thursday, July 4
Independence Day
Office Closed

June 14 - 16
ADA Summer Conference
Chicago

Monday, August 5
Basic Life Support
5pm. Eighth District Office
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EDDS President’s Reception
The Buffalo Club was the setting for the annual President’s Reception held on Saturday, January 27, 2024.
The installment of our leadership group for the coming year were sworn in. Society President for 2024, Dr.
Robert A. Bochiechio took the oath of office, along with his fellow officers, Dr. Jospeh Rumfola, President-
Elect, Dr. Michael Ehlers, Vice-President, Dr. Jennifer Frustino, Secretary, and Dr. Joseph Modica,
Treasurer. 

Dr. Bochiechio gave a short address on his points of focus for the coming year by sharing with each
participant a small bag of M&M chocolates. The letters M&M signified his work this year would center on
Membership and Mentorship. 

He discussed the importance of maintaining both a consistent and committed membership coupled with the
need to attract younger dental professionals into the membership fold. While the District retention and
renewal rates are in the 90th percentile, he knows that our membership consists
of many members who are transitioning into Life status each year. We need to
create synergy between senior members and new dentists.

Dr. James Hoddick presided as Master of Ceremonies, and Lifetime
Achievement awards were presented to Dr. Frank Barnashuk and Dr. Robert
Herzog for their respective work in the tripartite and member wellbeing.

In addition, 21 members reached Life Member status and awards were
presented to those in attendance to include our new President.
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Classifieds
GENERAL DENTIST - General dentist opportunity in
beautiful Finger Lakes area. Provider-Driven Dentistry,
modern well equipped operatories, team with
experienced dentist, hygienist and assistant. Great
quality care. Retired or part-time dentist with good
reference and academic/skill standard with proficiency
on extractions, reconstructive and restorative
dentistry, endodontics, dentures, cosmetics with great
care to patients and staff. For more information,
please call 585 721 2036.

In Memorial
Dr. John Vona                                  March 2024

The Eighth District Dental Society Executive Council and Nominations Committee are reporting the following
nominations for these positions for 2024 & 2025 program year:

- Chair, CDEL Committee: Term starts in June 2024 – Dr. Nicole Hinchy

- ADA representative: Dr. Joseph Craddock, Dr. Michael Ehlers, and Dr. Nicole Hinchy

- At-Large: Dr. Jacob Graca, Dr. Erica Hartman, Dr. Jenna McCune and Dr. Onalee Sortino

If there are any objections or other nominations for consideration, please contact Dr. Joshua Hutter, Chair –
Nominations Committee at jhutter@thechautauquacenter.org.  If there are no additional submissions, these
names and candidates will be brought forward at the next Business meeting being held on Monday, June
17th and the annual golf outing for adoption and passage.

Nominations Notice – For All Members
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